MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING  PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 29th June 2011



PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold



Brandon Chapman



Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)



Cllr. Jeremy Rose



Cllr. Ray Gooding



2 Members of the Public

21.
Apologies Tony Jones  
22.
Minutes of the Meeting of 18th May 2011 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record
23. 
Declaration of Interest None noted

24. 
Public Participation  The ladies who run the Armadillos Play Group advised that they had been approached by the operators of Buffy Bus expressing concern about the overlap of Armadillos and the visit of the Buffy Bus on Wednesday mornings.  Buffy Bus felt that, with a number of children starting school in September, there would be a drop in numbers attending.  It was noted that the only time the village hall is available which is suitable to the organisers of Armadillos, fitting in with their own commitments and child care arrangements, is Wednesdays.  They have however, arranged to meet the Head of Rickling School the next week to discuss the possibility of using the School Hall.    In the meantime they also pointed out that they do not feel Buffy Bus is suitable for younger babies, whereas Armadillos caters for mothers-to-be and parents with babies and toddlers.  Also, when starting Armadillos they had hoped that more people would become involved and eventually take over some of the organisation and running.
It was mentioned that the continuation of a group such as Armadillos should be included in the Village Plan and it was also suggested that Buffy Bus be approached to see if they were willing to reschedule their visits.  Jeremy Rose offered to assist.

25.  Councillor’s Roles & Responsibilities  It was agreed that the Councillor Roles would continue as previously i.e.
Planning:



Michael Atlee & Robert Arnold

Liaison with Rickling School:
Michael Atlee

Liaison with RGRA:


Michael Atlee

PROWs:



Nigel Ackerman
B1383/ Highways:


Alan Price

Community Speedwatch:

Alan Price



Fixed Assets:


Tony Jones

Emergency Plan:


Tony Jones

Village Plan Committee:

Michael Atlee – Chairman






Brandon Chapman – Secretary






Chris Phillips – Treasurer






Robert Arnold

26.
Finance 
It was agreed that in order to run the PAYE system correctly, the Clerk’s salary would in future be paid on a monthly basis.
It was agreed to renew the annual membership of both EALC and RCCE.
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 18th May 2011 and the under-mentioned cheques to be paid were authorised:-

AON Insurance - Laptop 

                    

   11.53

Clerk’s Salary





 581.86

RCCE – Village Plan




  
   35.00










  628.39

Cheques to be paid:

EALC Councillor Training





120.00

Glasdon – Grit Bin





208.66

A&J Lighting – Lamps





  33.48

RCCE Membership





  40.00

UALC Membership





  25.00

Clerk’s Salary





290.93
    



     

                   718.07

EON Direct Debit  

 
                                      42.49
            


                                                          

Total Payments        


   
                         1,388.95

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting    
      £9,645.71

Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11
=            £4,447.03







             £14,092.74

Less total payments





        1,388.95
Total funds available
 

 


     £12,703.79
27.
Data Protection Act  Correspondence had been received stating that all Councillors and the Clerk should be registered under the Data Protection Act.  It was noted that a Standing Order should be put in place to facilitate the setting up of an Expense Scheme for conducting Parish Council business   

28.  
Memorial Fountain  Tusk Carpentry had advised that everything was in place on the supporting pillars and the structure should be finished by the end of next week.  The ageing of the oak will be completed on site and moulding will be put in to cover the braces.  Evidence from the original structure showed that there was a handrail completely encircling the fountain.  Tusk had asked whether this should be the case again or whether there should be a gap at the front as there had been in more recent years.  It was agreed to instruct Tusk to use the original design, based on the assumption that if complaints were received about restricted access, a section can easily be removed.
It was suggested that there be a review of the insured value of the structure, should another accident occur in the future.
It had been suggested that some form of opening ceremony should be held and it was left that this should be discussed with Mike Atlee as it was understood he had spoken to some residents in this regard.
29.
Grass Cutting  It was agreed that the quotation from Hilberys should be accepted and the Clerk should ask for the first cut to be done as soon as possible.  It was suggested that it may be preferable to have the work done on an ad hoc basis rather than a fixed contract and the Clerk should also discuss this with Hilberys.  It was noted, however, that to do this would require specific instructions to be given each time a cut is required.
30.
Grass Triangle Rickling Green   Cllr Ray Gooding had looked at the triangle and agreed it was not in good condition.    It was also confirmed that due to lack of funding Highways were unlikely to be in a position to carry out any repair.  It was agreed that ownership of the piece of land should be established to see whether Highways do have any responsibility.  It was agreed that if necessary a search of the Land Registry should be made (which will probably incur a cost of £15). In the meantime, Cllr Ray Gooding said he would ask Highways if they have any knowledge of ownership.  Once ownership is determined, we should ask Highways to put pressure on the owners for repair. 

It is believed that the damage is being caused by grain trucks and farm traffic from the Strutt & Parker Estate.

31.
PPV  The Clerk had enquired as to when this year’s PPV would take place and had been advised that PPVs are no longer to be carried out by Essex County Council.  Specific maintenance issues are being looked at by a team of Highway Inspectors assigned to the Customer Services and Localism Team.  Discussions are under way which would see a Rangers service introduced into Uttlesford whereby a small team will be undertaking a variety of smaller scale tasks such as those which may have previously been requested under the PPVs.  No timescale for this has been given but Highways have said they will write to PCs giving details once this has been formally agreed.  In the meantime AP suggested that we carry out our own annual inspection and pass a list of any works to be done to Highways.  AP and NA to liaise on suitable time.

32.
Open Space Strategy The Clerk had received a letter from The Landscape Partnership, acting for UDC, requesting for assistance in locating on a map, all open spaces in the Parish.  Such information is to be used in their appraisal of open space and sports facilities within the District.  AP expressed concern that such information could be used for other purposes such as identifying sites for additional housing.  Cllrs. Gooding and Rose said this was very doubtful and under the localism bill  compulsory purchase of land is unlikely.  AP noted there has been continuing pressure for development in the area and felt that plans could be resurrected should Labour get in again at the next elections.
Cllr. Jeremy Rose said he shares concern but believes the area could be registered and can be ringfenced as public use.  He will speak to the Planning Dept.  He also pointed out that the Uttlesford  Development Plan had been  revised to  2500 houses over next 15 years rather than the previous figure of 4000.  Furthermore, if land  being used for common or recreational purposes  is to be developed,  you can ask for a similar area of  land to be made available.
It was agreed that the Clerk would respond to the request showing details of the cricket and football pitches, allotments and woodland.

33.
Village Plan  It was generally felt that the first event held on 18th June was a success with 35 people attending.  RCCE are in the process of preparing a summary of the findings to be sent to BC which he will then e-mail to the working group.  The next step will be for the working group to get together with those who volunteered to join the project.  The village hall is not available for the proposed date of 16th July but is available on 23rd.  It is anticipated that the questionnaire to all residents within the parish should be sent out sometime in October/November.  RCCE have submitted an application for the £2,000 initial funding.  Neighbour Plans is included as an agenda item for The North Community Forum to be held on 30th June.  AP advised he will probably attending

34.
Police Information/Neighbourhood Watch   It was agreed that the PC should speak to Gavin Lord in order for updates to be given on a regular basis.  At present there is little information being sent to the Parish Council by the police and it appears that local crimes are sometimes reported in the press without the Parish Council being advised.  BC said he had spoken to the police officer at the mobile unit who had said that there had been a few break-ins to sheds but generally there is little to worry about.  The autumn usually brings a few more oil related break-ins and people should always be aware of break-ins to steal car keys which are left visible. 
35.
Community Speed Watch  AP confirmed that the speed watch team had been out in Quendon.   One offender is expected to receive an official police letter shortly. The kit will be switching to Newport and will be handed back for August.

36.
Broadband  CP advised that he would be attending the conference to be held by County Broadband in Coggleshall on 18th July.  It was agreed that travelling expenses for this would be paid.  
BC said he had registered with Uttlesford but had had nothing back, and apart from the invitation to the conference, there had been no further feedback from County Broadband.  He also said he had 3 people in the village who would like to become involved in the broadband project.
Cllr. Jeremy Rose said UDC is hoping to see Buzcom launched by August.
37.
Emergency Plan  Tony Jones was not present at the meeting but it is believed he is still working on the update.

38.
CAA Consultation: UK Future Airspace Strategy  BC reported that the key happening had been the agreement of a representative of NATS and CAS to give a briefing on general airspace strategy for the medium term.  It is anticipated that this will take place on 1st November 2011 and Cllr. Peter Wilcock has been asked to arrange for a room o be available in the Council Offices in Saffron Walden.  The presentation is independent and it is hoped will explain to PCs and District Councils what air traffic control is about.  BC will draft a letter to be sent to surrounding PCs and relevant bodies to get them interested.
39.  Affordable Housing  Following Chris Moor’s departure, AP had tried to contact her replacement but she has not yet had a response.  Once she is back from holiday, AP will try again and, hopefully, discussion with Strutt & parker will resume.

40. Defibrillator  Following his investigations, CP advised that BHF is not ideally suited to smaller communities as it requires a formal structure with designated officers such as a Director, Treasurer, Secretary etc., and individuals with recognised training such as doctors.  The more appropriate organisation appears to be Community Heartbeat Charity and CP had contacted them to ask if a demonstration of one of the units would be possible.  A date of 21st July 2011 had been provisionally agreed with a suitable time to be arranged.  It was agreed to follow on with the Community Heartbeat registration and the Councillors present agreed to check their diaries and let CP know their availability for a demonstration on 21st July.  CP said he was working on an article for The Link asking for volunteers to be trained to use a defibrillator
It was noted that the Newport Business Association (without the support of the Parish Council) had raised its funding for the Newport defibrillator through the Community Heartbeat Charity.   Cllr. Rose said the fire and police service like the system and he would be pleased to demonstrate it to anyone who wished.  One of those trained to use it in Newport was a seven year-old.
It had initially been suggested that the porch of the village hall would be a suitable location for the defibrillator but Community Heartbeat had advised that the machines need a power supply as they need to be kept warm and advised that many communities use disused telephone kiosks which have been purchased from BT.  CP agreed to investigate this possibility.  

41.  Website  RA reported that he had built up the new website on Essex Info.net (a free hosting service) to a level suitable for a pointer to be put on the old Q&R site to direct people to the new site, thus avoiding having 2 websites.  Discussion took place as to what links and information should be put on the new site and it was agreed that access and permission to edit information could be given to appropriate individuals/organisations, for example the Q&R Golf Society.  Details of Village Skip dates etc. would be added by the Clerk.
CP asked about raising revenue from the new site (i.e. advertising) and it was agreed that this will be for future discussion. 

42.  Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  It had been suggested that the PC organise an event to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.  The first step is for the Clerk to contact the Lady of the Manor to ask permission for use of the village green on one of the days’ of the extended early June 2012 Bank Holiday.  If she agrees, we should then contact the Cricketers’ Arms and Rickling School to see if they would like to become involved, and set up a group to arrange the event.  Two members of the public present at the meeting, Stevie Green and Susan (who run Armadillos) volunteered to help with the organisation.  It was suggested that Mike Atlee, who had been instrumental in suggesting the event, should be Chairman of the organising group.
43.  
Grit Bin  The grit bin had been ordered and is to be kept at the side of the Cricketers’ Arms Public House.
44.
Parking in Rickling Green Road  This subject had been brought up at the last meeting and was requested as an Agenda item.  Concern had been expressed at the number of cars parked in Green Road and their close proximity to the junction with the B1383.   A number of people were concerned that this could lead to an accident, particularly as children walk to school along this route.  AP noted that it was statistically shown that parked cars actually slow traffic down.  Cllr. Jeremy Rose advised that there had been a similar situation in Newport and the problem had been somewhat alleviated by the local community police officer knocking on the doors of offending drivers and politely asking them to park more considerately.  It was agreed that the Clerk should send an e-mail to PC Dawn Bamford  to ask if she could assist.
45.  
Street Lighting  CP advised that A&J Lighting had agreed to cut back the trees obscuring the light outside Yew Tree Cottage.
A&J had carried out their annual inspection the lighting in Quendon & Rickling and had sent a report stating that all the lights apart from those replaced last year were in very poor condition.  The Clerk had contacted Angela Balcombe of Essex CC who arranged the funding for us last year’s replacements but had been advised that funding is not available this year.  It had been suggested that we could try the Big Society Funding Scheme but it is unlikely we will get anything for this project unless we could submit a case showing, for example, that we are looking for more energy saving projects etc.   Cllr Ray Gooding said he would e-mail the contact details of Keith Tovey of  Essex Lighting who had been involved with the street lighting project in Stansted.  In the meantime it was noted that the PC had made a provision for lighting in the budget (£800) and it was suggested that, if funding is not available, we should consider replacing one or two lights per year.
46.
Corrspondence None.  
47.
Planning
1)
Applications:
i) Woodview House, Woodview Drive - Alterations to approved window and 
doors.  Retrospective application for erection of double garage

ii) Rose Cottage, Rickling Green -  Erection of dwelling

iii) Greenacres, Green Road - Renewal of application for new roof with attic 
accommodation.  One and a half storey side extension single storey rear 
extension and detached garage

iv) Clover Cottage, Green Road -  Retrospective application for erection of  a detached dwelling.  Alteration to existing vehicular and pedestrian access 
2)
Decisions:  
 None
3)
Trees:        
 None
4)
UDC Breach of Planning
i)  
Unauthorised Sign for Cricketers Arms -  removed - file closed

ii) 
Tudor Cottage – Under Investigation

48
Items for Next Meeting to be held on 10th August 2011:

Corn Dryer

M11 Access 

The meeting closed at 9.35 p.m.
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